TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

May 4, 2020
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler

Karen Campbell
Jay Reynolds
John Beaupre

Others Present:

Dave Cota

Courtney Knapp

Present Via Phone:

Annie Twitchell

Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:35 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Bob asked phone-in callers to identify themselves for the record.  
Expense warrants #15, #17 and #18 in the amounts of $11,239.26, $63,336.37 and $10,546.65 respectively were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.
Payroll warrant #16 and #18 in the amounts of $28,245.13 and $24,225.20 respectively were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes from the March 23, 2020 meeting were reviewed.  Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to approve the minutes as written.  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion approved unanimously via roll call.
Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to nominate Bob Luce as Chairman and John Beaupre as Vice Chair.  Karen Campbell seconded the motion.   Via roll call, the motion was approved unanimously.
Dave Cota discussed a contract amendment for H.E. Callahan for Exhibit A (Guaranteed Maximum Price - GMP).  Because there are so many subcontractors involved, this was the last remaining piece.   The good news is that the GMP is $1,350,000, which is lower than originally anticipated.   The only contingency would be for ledge.  The Selectmen will need to approve this GMP to go along with the rest of the contract.   Courtney Knapp added that Jordan Lumber and Jordan Excavation are subcontractors for this project, as they have been prequalified by H.E. Callahan for this project.  Dave Cota said he’s very pleased with the way things are looking right now.  John Beaupre made a motion to accept the GMP Amendment as presented.  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.  Motion approved unanimously via roll call.

Dave Cota reported that the bond financing for the Fire Station construction and the Ted Jones Property purchase are nearing completion.  The bond for the Fire Station is $1,310,000 for 25 years at 2.899% and the bond for the Ted Jones Property is 2.096% for 15 years.  

Dave Cota would like to have a boundary survey completed for the new 250-acre Town-owned Ted Jones property.  Dave is getting some quotes for this work, and the range so far is $5,500 to $7,000.   This will get boundary markers in the ground, which will allow for all the future planning on this parcel.   With regard to easements from the Penobscot Indian Nation, Dave noted that they have not been meeting recently, but he will continue working in that direction.  He will also attempt to reach them with regard to the Carriage Road use.   He would like to know, also, for the sake of getting annual work done to the road.
Dave Cota discussed the Committee for the Comprehensive Plan Update.   There have been several people come forward to volunteer to serve (Daryl Sleight, Brian Demshar, Steve Arner, Scott Stoutameyer, Deirdre Frey, Deb Bowker, Courtney Knapp, Peggy Willihan, Pat Mitchell, William Parker, Richard Keenan).   Dave also suggested having some representation from Sugarloaf on this committee, and he has left a message for Karl Strand.   Dave believes work for this project will likely wait until the worst of the pandemic is over, but he can start communications.  There’s quite a lot of work to get done, in advance of drafting the new document.  The piece that’s lacking is the most current census, so that’s an important piece of demographic information.    A consultant will also need to be hired for this project.   John Beaupre made a motion to accept the slate of volunteers, as well as a representative from Sugarloaf.  Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   By roll call, the motion was approved unanimously.
Dave Cota discussed the 2020 Donations for social service and other entities and for events.  Additionally, the Town approved a $5,000 donation to Maine Huts & Trails, as well as $8,600 to Greater Franklin Development Corp.   Dave provided a list of donations for the Selectmen to consider.    There’s some question as to what the County will do through their budget process for some agencies. The list includes similar entities as were requesting funds last year, though the Kingfield Pops has cancelled for 2020, as has the Sugarloaf Marathon.   The Carrabassett Valley Summer Fest is still in the air.  Karen Campbell said that there may be restrictions on gatherings of 50 or more at that time, so it’s difficult to determine, since things are changing and still unclear.   They will make a decision in a few weeks.   Lloyd Cuttler added that the Oshkosh Fly-in (Wisconsin) has cancelled, and that decision may have an impact on whether or not there will be a Young Eagles event in Carrabassett.   The Sugarloaf Community Fund has raised over $60,000, and they have not distributed all that money to date.   Based on the ever-changing situation, Dave Cota noted that the Selectmen can revisit these requests in the future, if someone updates their request.  The requests that are in place would be paid out now.  Jay Reynolds made a motion to approve those in place now, adding the $500 for the Carrabassett Summer Festival.  John Beaupre seconded the motion.  By roll call, the motion was approved.
Dave Cota reported on the proposed new Taxi Lane Project for the Airport, which will allow for future hangar development.   The project was approved by the Town, and the grant application should be ready to submit soon.   With the CARES Act that was approved by the Federal Government, there will not be a co-pay of 5% for this project from the Town, upon presentation of reimbursable invoices.    Dave recommends putting any of these reimbursements into reserve for future use.  When the FAA gives a grant offer, the Selectmen will need to approve it.

Dave Cota discussed the 2020 Mountain Bike Trail Development and Maintenance program.  He provided some updated information for the Selectmen’s review.   The Carrabassett Valley Trails Committee has not met recently due to COVID-19 but communications have been happening.   The Stoney Brook/Crocker Mountain project will get underway, which is a 5-6-year project.  Signage work will continue.  If possible, there may be a chance to rehab the trail near Snowbrook, which would be a shared cost with Sugarloaf.  The trail crew will also work on some planning for the Ted Jones Property (after the surveying is done).   Sugarloaf is spending $45,000 to replace a trail bridge this year, which is located near Snowbrook.     Dave discussed the various sources of financing for these trail sections and projects.
Dave Cota reported on what he has learned about Route 27 pavement improvements for 2020, 2021 and 2022.   The work consists of not more than shimming in 2020 but other improvements will take place in 2021 and 2022, due to limited resources.  Dave said the poor conditions are not the fault of the MDOT; rather the funding has not been coming from the State Legislature.   
With regard to the Annual Meeting for the School Budget, there will be a challenge to holding a meeting due to the pandemic.  The tax bills, however, cannot be sent until the final number is known for the school budget.   When the restrictions allow for up to 50 people for a gathering, the Town may be able to schedule the meeting to approve the school budget.   Where there’s seldom 50 people for this meeting, it will likely move ahead in the usual fashion.  The taxes are committed at the end of June.
The annual road-side clean-up day will be held from May 11 through 16.   Al Sleight is organizing it.   There will not, however, be a barbeque this year afterwards.

Dave Cota is working with Town department heads to develop a re-opening plan for each respective department.    Dave plans to open the Town Office on June 1 with some new protocols to keep everyone safe.   Summer Camp is going to be a challenge to plan for and staff.   Normally, Life Guard training is going on this month, so it’s unknown if that training is going to happen.   This planning is an on-going process, but the final adopted protocols will be advertised.  Dave said other business is going along, including registrations, etc., and Wendy has been doing a great job.
Meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn M. Schnorr

Secretary to Board of Selectmen
